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MONO COUNTY TRI-VALLEY GROUNDWATER MANAGEMENT DISTRICT 
123B Valley Road 

Chalfant, California 93514 
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS: 

Greg Allen, Chairperson 
Don Moss, Vice-Chairperson 

Geri Bassett, Secretary 
Carol Ann Mitchell 

Ed Parkinson 
Josh Rhodes  

Vacant (from Phil West’s resignation) 
 

Rhonda Duggan, Mono County District 2 Supervisor (Ex-Officio Member) 

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA  
Wednesday, April 24, 2024 at 6:30 p.m. 

Chalfant Community Center 
123 Valley Rd., Chalfant, CA  93514 

 
Mission: The mission of the Tri-Valley Groundwater Management District is to comply with the California Sustainable Groundwater 
Management Act (SGMA)* of 2014 and other applicable laws (government code, water code etc.) as the law pertains to the District. 

Core Vision: To preserve the groundwater within the boundaries of the District (Chapter 844 of 1989 California Statutes). 

 
1.  Advisory Board Report. 
      
2.  Public Comment. 
       
3.  Discussion and possible approval of minutes from the March 20, 2024 meeting. 
     (Attachment item #3) 
 
4.  Board Vacancy for an 100gpm Director with a term of office to end November 30, 2024: 
     A. Letter of interest from Shane Saulque. (Attachment item #4A) 
     B. Letter of interest from Matt Doonan. (Attachment item #4B) 
     C. Interviews, discussion and possible action on Board vacancy and appointment. 
       
5.  Discussion and possible action regarding the letter from Bishop Tribal Council.  
     (Attachment #5). 
 
6.  Advice from Legal and discussion of possible rule adoption regarding language to clarify 
     statutes regarding Board member qualifications.  
 
7.  Approval of Warrants: 

A. Reimbursement to Director Bassett for payment to The Sheet for publication of  
    vacancy notice (from Director Puhvel’s resignation) in the amount of $90.00.  
    (Attachment item # 7A) 
B. Reimbursement to Director Bassett for payment to The Sierra Reader for publication  
    of vacancy notice (from Director Puhvel’s resignation) in the amount of $450.00.  
    (Attachment item # 7B) 
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8.  Review, discussion, and possible approval of 2024/2025 TVGMD Budget request to Mono  
     County. (Attachment #8). 
 
9.  Update on status of TVGMD website and email address.  
 
10.  Update on research for TVGMD Zoom account. 
 
11.  Discussion and possible approval of comment letter(s) to OVGA/ICWD regarding the 
       Water Year 2022 OVGA Annual Report.  
 
12.  Board of Directors reports. 

  
13.  Adjournment to Wednesday, May 29, 2024, 6:30 p.m. at the Benton Community  
       Center. 
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3.  Discussion and possible approval of minutes from the February 28, 2024 meeting. 
     See attachment # 3 
     A motion to approve the minutes as presented was made by Director Mitchell and seconded 
     by Director Parkinson. 
      
     Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
                 
4. Director West’s resignation. 
     A.  Discussion and approval for posting and filling of vacancy.  See attachment # 4A. 
           Betsy McDonald (Chalfant) – commented that the statutes for the Board of Directors says 
           that the Board shall consist of 8 members, not positions.  She feels that, since there are  
           already three 100 gpm members (Moss, Allen, and Parkinson), that the vacancy should be 
           filled with an at-large, non-100 gpm member.  She asked for advice on that from A.C.C. 
           Beck.  A.C.C. Beck replied that any legal opinion needed to be requested by the Board  
           and would go under seal to the Board at a latter date.  
  
           Concerns were raised about the delay in vacancy posting causing the Board to miss the  
           60-day window that they have to appoint someone to the vacancy.  Holding a special  
           meeting to get a decision and approve the posting was discussed.  Director Allen  
           mentioned that the language needed to be worked on because there were other 
           stakeholders, such as the Benton Tribe, that could possibly be better represented by 
           having a seat on the Board.  
 
           Director Mitchell pointed out that the term for the current vacancy ended on  
           November 30, 2024.  She suggested working on the statute language and getting a 
           resolution on it before the end of the term. 
 
           The Board moved on to item 4B and then came back to item 4A after item number 8.  
           Director Bassett asked for clarification on what had been decided as far as posting the 
           vacancy.  After some discussion including the 60-day time-limit, needing to post for at least  
           15 days, the language of the posting, the possibility of a representative of the Benton Tribe 
           being considered for the position, and where the notice was going to be posted, a motion  
           to approve the draft notice of vacancy with the addition of the end of term date of  
           November 30, 2024 was made by Director Mitchell and seconded by Director Parkinson.    
            
           Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                               Nayes – none. 
             
           Related to the discussion and public comment on this item and on item number 8,  
           Director Bassett asked for clarification on what needed to be done to answer Betsy 
           McDonald’s question about the possibility of the Board making a rule to clarify the 
           membership statute while the potential language change was decided on and possibly 
           sent for legislative approval.  After input from A.C.C. Beck, he was asked to present the 
           decision regarding the possibility of a rule for statute clarification during the April 24, 2024 
           meeting.  That item is to be put on the April 24, 2024 agenda.  
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     B.  Discussion and approval for cost of vacancy posting.  
           Director Bassett pointed out that she will need approval to spend Board funds for the 
           notice of vacancy posting.  The most recent posting cost $540 total for the paid 
           advertisements.  
            
           A motion to advertise for the posting of the vacancy was made by Director Parkinson and  
           seconded by Director Mitchell.  
            
           Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
            
     C.  Change in website and email address. 
           Director Allen explained that Director West, in addition to being Vice-Chairperson, was the 
           TVGMD web master.  The website was run on his personal internet access.  Therefore, 
           with his resignation, the Board needed to change the website location and get a new  
           email address.  
    
           A.C.C. Beck and Director Duggan pointed out that it was most likely not feasible for the    
           TVGMD to be on the Mono County website.  Issues included that TVGMD is not a Mono 
           County entity and that someone from TVGMD would need access to the Mono County  
           website to manage it.  
 
           A.C.C. Beck added that there was a possibility that TVGMD could contract with Mono 
           County I.T. to use the Tri-Valley page on the Mono County website as their information 
           page.  Mono County I.T. would manage the website, as they do similarly for the Town of  
           Mammoth Lakes.  The potential cost for that service is unknown.  
 
           Director Duggan is to reach out to her contacts, including the CAO, to look for options for 
           the Board on this issue.  The current website is not transferable.  
     
           Director Allen is to contact Mono County I.T. Director Mike Martinez to find out options for 
           the website and email address.     
 
5.  Update on the Groundwater Model Project.  
     Director Bassett reported that she had received an email from Tim Moore, Inyo County Water 
     Department, who is drafting the Request For Proposal.  His update for the meeting is that the 
     RFP is still being worked on.  At this time, he is planning on being at the May 29, 2024 Board 
     meeting to present the draft RFP.   
 
     Peter Stickells (Bishop) – asked for clarification on the update and if public comment was still  
     going to be possible when the draft RFP is presented in May.  Director Bassett replied that, 
     from the information she received from Tim Moore, what we were originally planning on doing  
     at this March meeting is now going to be done during the May meeting.  Contrary to what Tim 
     was hoping, the draft RFP is just not ready at this time.  
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6.  Update on the funding request to Mono County for 2024. 
     A.  Review and possible approval of Resolution 24-01, to establish a petty cash fund. 
           See attachment # 6A 
           Director Bassett explained that the $5000 for Fiscal Year 23/24 is now showing on our  
           ledger report.  The Finance Department needs a resolution for the Board to set up a petty  
           cash fund.  Also needed is a list of items pre-approved to be purchased with the petty cash 
           fund.  
           The draft of Resolution 24-01 was reviewed and Director Bassett asked that it be approved 
           with the per item amount being changed to $70 and a correction of a typo on the second  
           page.  
            
           A motion to approve the resolution with the noted changes was made by Director  
           Parkinson and seconded by Director Mitchell, with the request that a copy of the final  
           resolution be sent to the Board.  Director Bassett replied that she would do that.  
           
           Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
                 
     B.  Review and possible approval of pre-approved list of expenses to be paid using 
           petty cash fund.  See attachment # 6B 
           Director Bassett explained the process that is used for approving items for purchase with 
           Board funds.  The pre-approved list of expenses would be used for the petty cash  
           purchasing process.  She explained what each of the items was, most being self- 
           explanatory.  She pointed out that, in addition to the Secretary/Treasurer, other members 
           of the Board or A.B. have been spending their personal funds on items such as copying  
           and/or printing.  
 
           Director Moss suggested that postage be added to the list.  
 
           A motion to approve the list with the addition of “postage” was made by Director Mitchell 
           and seconded by Director Rhodes.  
 
           Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
 
7.  Update and possible action on the Director’s insurance project. 
     Director Allen reported that he has been in contact with Golden State Risk Management  
     Authority (GSRMA), which is the company that is used by the Owens Valley Groundwater  
     Authority (OVGA) for their director and officers’ insurance.  The insurance is a pool-type 
     company, with entities paying their premiums into a pool and then any claims coming out of  
     the pool funds.  The company representative that Director Allen spoke to informed him that  
     claims are on the rise, especially in the Los Angeles area, and that rates were going up.  He  
     completed the preliminary paperwork to get a premium estimate and hopes to have that by the 
     May meeting.  He may need more specifics for the Tri-Valley, some of which might be in the  
     OVGA GSP.  The OVGA pays $2,500 per year and that will probably be the minimum that  
     TVGMD can expect to pay.   
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8.  Report from the committee to recommend possible changes to the District statutes 
     regarding the domestic and 100 gpm seats on the Board of Directors. 

A. Appoint a Board member to fill Andy Puhvel’s position as head of this committee.  
After some discussion, a motion to have Director Mitchell head the committee was made 
by Director Bassett and seconded by Director Rhodes.  

             
            Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                       Nayes – none. 
                       Abstain – Director Mitchell.  

 
B.  Appoint other Board or Advisory Board members to committee.  
      A.B. Murphy mentioned that it would be a good fit for A.B. members, in addition to Board  
      members to be on the committee.  He will supply Director Mitchell with some names of  
      A.B. and possibly other stakeholders to be considered for the committee.  The members 
      will be less than a quorum of the Board and less than a quorum of the A.B.  
      Meetings might be held via Zoom.  
       
      Betsy McDonald (Chalfant) – asked if, while the potential language change was being  
      developed and possibly submitted for legislation, the Board could adopt a rule to clarify  
      that the 4 at-large seats that have historically been domestic well representatives, should  
      not be held by a (Ag) producer.  The way the language is now, there is the potential for all  
      7 seat to be held by Ag producers.  She doesn’t think they should be able to fill all seven  
      seats on the Board and wanted to make that Public Comment so that it is in the records 
      that everybody knows that right now it doesn't seem fair and that perhaps the Board 
      should look at making those four at large seats domestic only. Because that was what it  
      was.  As a domestic only user she is not sure that she is assured of a voice on the Board.  
 
      Director Allen reiterated that we need to make sure that all District stakeholders are  
      represented on the Board.    
 
      Discussion followed, including Director Parkinson commenting that everyone on the  
      Board represents everyone in the Tri-Valley and that the division between Ag and 
      domestic needs to stop.  Verbiage from some of the flyers distributed during the 
      campaigns for the November 2023 election was mentioned as part of the cause for the 
      division.    
   
      Peter Stickells (Bishop) – pointed out that the current vacancy is only for another 5 or 6  
      months.  He suggested posting the current vacancy with the 100 gpm statute language 
      and working on the language changes for the future.  
 
      Director Bassett pointed out that there are actually 4 Board seats with end of terms at  
      November 30, 2024.  She has been notified by the Elections Office that the filing period 
      for candidacy papers will open on July 15, 2024.   
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9. Discussion and possible action regarding a resolution for AB2449/AB 557 
     A.  Setting up a Zoom account.  
           A.C.C. Beck was researching the possibility of TVGMD suing the M.C. Zoom account.  It 
           now appears that will not be an option.   
       
           Director Duggan will check with some other special districts, especially CSA1, to see how 
           they are handling Zoom and what they are paying.             
 
           Director Mitchell will work with Director Bassett to determine the cost of a Zoom account.  
            
           Director Mitchell suggested that we advertise to the community that we are in need of  
           someone to run the computer for Zoom during the meetings.  A.B. McDonald offered to put 
           that request in the next newsletter.  
 
     B.  Having someone to run the computer needed for video requirements. 
           Addressed above.  
 
     C.  Equipment needed - computer, microphones, etc. 
           A.C.C. Beck commented that the County has some equipment but is not sure how the 
           equipment will end up being distributed.  He suggested tabling the item until Facilities  
           comes to review the Benton and Chalfant Community Centers.     
            
           Director Duggan commented that Karyn Spears, Facilities Director, and possibly Paul,  
           Tan, and/or Steve, from Public Works, would be doing a tour of the two Community 
           Centers with her as soon as Hwy 120 east opens, hopefully in May.  
 
           A motion to table items 9B and 9C until the May 29, 2024 meeting was made by Director 
           Bassett and seconded by Director Moss.   
     
           Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
 
           Director Bassett will email Karyn Spears and invite her to the May 29, 2024 TVGMD 
           meeting.  
 
10.  Board of Directors reports. 
       Director Bassett reported that: 

• The filing period for the November 5, 2024 election opens on July 15, 2024; more 
information to follow.  

• The $5,000 allocated to TVGMD by M.C. for FY 23/24 is now showing on our ledger 
report.  Director Duggan was asked when a new budget request should be submitted.  
Director Bassett is to prepare a draft request and send it to Megan Chapmen (after  
approval by the Board).  

• She still needs Janet’s Ethics Training certificate, Amy’s Sex. Har. Training cert. and 
both certificates from Dennis.  She will get the necessary information to Director 
Rhodes, who received the Form 700 email from Queenie this morning.  
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• She attended the OVGA meeting on March 14, 2024.  Items pertinent to TVGMD  
included: 

o There is legislation in the works to require metering of all wells in the State of 
California.  

o DWR has informed the OVGA that they are starting on the GSP approvals for 
low-priority basins.  No timeline given on when the OVGA GSP will be 
reviewed.  

o Public Comment for the Water Year 2022 OVGA Annual Report will be opening 
soon. 

o The Inyo County ordinance for well registration deadline is April 1, 2024.  There 
is 14% (7 out of 51 entities) compliance so far.  OVGA will need to decide what 
they are going to do for non-compliant entities.  

 
        In response to the above comments, Director Duggan added that the RCRC, which she is 
        on, has the well metering legislation on their watch list.  If the legislation is actually passed,  
        there will most likely be many caveats, changes, etc.  She will keep us informed of the  
        progress on that and let us know if TVGMD should be prepared to submit a position letter to 
        the Legislature that we are in opposition.  She will also send an email address for the  
        watch list link to Director Bassett so that she can forward to the rest of the Board.   
         
        Director Allen added that well metering has been on the horizon for decades.  
 
        Director Mitchell asked if the Board is going to submit comments on the Water Report for  
        2022.  Board members should read the report and prepare any comments for the April 24,  
        2024 meeting.  That will be an agenda item.    
 
11.  Adjournment to Wednesday, April 24, 2024, 6:30 p.m. at the Chalfant Community 
       Center. 
       A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Director Parkinson and seconded by  

       Director Mitchell.  

       
       Vote - ayes – Directors Allen, Moss, Mitchell, Parkinson, Rhodes, and Bassett.  
                Nayes – none. 
 
       Meeting was adjourned at 8:16 PM. 
 

 

The next meeting is Wednesday, April, 24, 2024 at 6:30 p.m. 

at the Chalfant Community Center. 

 

 

Geri Bassett, Secretary, TVGMD      
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